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November 10, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 (Transit Chiefs) collective bargaining agreement (CBA) for the period of September 1, 2014, through December 31, 2016, which will enable King County to provide quality transit service to the public.  This agreement covers approximately 110 employees in the Department of Transportation.

Transit Chiefs are responsible for the first line supervision and direction of facilities in the Operations, Vehicle Maintenance, Power and Facilities, and Rail Sections of the Transit Division.  Transit Chiefs also supervise work groups of professional staff members in areas such as Service Development; Paratransit and Rideshare; and Customer Communications and Services.

The employees in this bargaining unit supervise the employees who directly provide transit services to the public.  They supervise employees at the transit bases throughout the County and provide guidance and expertise to the functions of the Metro Transit Division that are housed in King Street Center.
This agreement is for a “rollover,” or extension, of the current CBA, with one substantive addition.  Changes to the existing CBA are limited to the following:

a) Changes to effective dates.
b) Changes that incorporate previously agreed to language (including but not limited to updates relating to payroll practices and systems, recognition language, addendums and names of parties).
c) Changes that reflect the terms of the “Total Compensation” Coalition memorandum of agreement, ratified by King County Council on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916.

d) A process for notifying and soliciting interest from Transit Chiefs about vacancies in the Operations Chief position.

The employees in this bargaining unit, on a day to day basis and through long term projects, work to improve the efficiency of the Metro Transit Division’s operations.  In their roles as Chiefs at the transit bases and as the supervisors of work groups in the fields of service development; sales and customer services; power and facilities; rail; and paratransit and rideshare, Transit Chiefs are tasked with finding innovative and efficient ways of delivering transit services to the public.

This agreement furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan including the following areas:

· Service Excellence:  will help ensure a continuity of Transit services that are responsive to community needs.
· Quality Workforce:  by ensuring fair wages and benefits in order to recruit and retain good employees.
· Economic Growth and Built Environment:  a well run transit system helps link our communities.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.
If you have questions, please contact Gerry Topping, Interim Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-8653.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Gerry Topping, Interim Director, Office of Labor Relations

